MULTILATERALISM IN AN ERA OF GLOBAL OLIGARCHY

How Extreme Inequality Undermines International Cooperation

Multilateral efforts are failing to adequately respond to critical global challenges, including the climate crisis and persistent poverty and inequality. While some have blamed the deadlock solely on rising geopolitical tensions between powerful countries, such a focus is incomplete. Rather, a key reason for failures of international cooperation is extreme economic inequality. Today, the world's richest 1% own more wealth than 95% of humanity.

The immense concentration of wealth, driven significantly by increased monopolistic corporate power, has allowed large corporations and the ultrarich who exercise control over them to use their vast resources to shape global rules in their favor, often at the expense of everyone else. This nexus of extreme wealth inequality, corporate power, and political influence drives a movement toward global oligarchy, in which ultrawealthy individuals — often enabled by the richest countries — exert disproportionate influence over policy decisions.

Powerful corporations and ultrawealthy individuals often have an interest in maintaining this status quo by impeding international efforts to forge equitable multilateral solutions to crucial global problems, including efforts relating to tax cooperation, pandemic response, and sovereign debt. But recent initiatives, largely led by Global South countries, can reverse the movement toward global oligarchy by replacing division with solidarity. All countries have an interest in eliminating extreme concentrations of wealth that drive political inequality. A more just multilateral order — where the rich pay their fair share, public health is prioritized over profit, and countries can invest in human rights — ultimately benefits everyone.



1. EXTREME INEQUALITY HAS CREATED A MOVEMENT TOWARD GLOBAL OLIGARCHY

This is an age of extreme economic inequality. The world's richest 1% today own more wealth than 95% of humanity.¹ The wealthiest top fraction of a percent, in particular, have gained an increasing share of wealth, and with it, outsized political power.² According to economist Gabriel Zucman, wealth has become increasingly concentrated since the 1980s, as billionaire fortunes have grown faster than the global economy as a whole. In 1987, the richest 0.0001% of households had a combined wealth equivalent to 3% of world GDP. The fortunes of these roughly 3,000 ultrawealthy households — collectively valued at \$14 trillion — now stands at 13% of world GDP, an over four-fold increase.³ At the same time, much of the world remains mired in grinding poverty. As of 2023, around 46% of the world's population — over three billion people — live under the global poverty line of \$6.85 (2017 purchasing power parity) per day.⁴

The immense concentration of wealth is deeply intertwined with increasingly concentrated corporate power. A shrinking number of firms now dominate key markets across the world, including pharmaceuticals, agriculture, and technology. Sixty pharmaceutical companies merged into just ten large corporations between 1995 and 2015, two firms control 40% of the global seed market, and nearly 75% of global digital advertising dollars go to just three technology companies. The "big three" US-based asset management firms — BlackRock, State Street, and Vanguard — combined manage around \$20 trillion in assets, nearly 20% of all assets under management. Concentrated corporate power leads to massive profits. For instance, in the US between 2019 and 2022, among nonfinancial public corporations, the top 10% of firms earned 95% of all post-tax profits. Globally, between 1975 and 2019, the share of multinational corporate profits in overall corporate profits quadrupled from 4% to 18%.

Corporate concentration is connected with wealth inequality, as globally, the top 1% own nearly 43% of all financial assets. However, the ultrawealthy are often more than just passive beneficiaries of corporate power. They are increasingly able to influence how that power is exercised. In the US, the top 0.1% of households (those with a net worth of over \$46 million) own nearly a quarter of all corporate equities and mutual fund shares, while the bottom half own just 1%. Billionaires are either a principal shareholder or the CEO of around one-third of the world's 50 largest public corporations. Of the 10 largest public corporations, seven have a billionaire as CEO or as a principal shareholder. More broadly, neoliberal changes in corporate governance — pushed by the ultrawealthy to protect their portfolio values — have led to the maximization of (often short-term) shareholder value being prioritized over all else. Given that the ultrawealthy own a disproportionate share of corporate equities, in a real sense, then, corporations act on behalf of the richest in society.

INEQUALITY SUBVERTS DEMOCRACY

The immense concentration of wealth and corporate power are not natural results of a "free market" but are, to a large degree, consequences of economic planning by and for the ultrarich. The connection between the concentration of wealth and the

concentration of corporate power contributes to wealth inequality becoming *political* inequality.¹⁷ The ultrawealthy and the powerful corporations they exercise control over are able to use their vast resources to pressure governments — including through lobbying, political donations, legal challenges, influence through the media, and threats of withholding investment — to enact neoliberal policies, including lower taxes for themselves, weakened labor protections, and privatized public services.¹⁸

The ultrawealthy spend substantial sums in their individual capacities to influence policymakers, often pushing for lower taxes or other policies that increase the value of their assets, including their outsized holdings of corporate equities. Moreover, the concentration of corporate ownership enables the ultrawealthy to augment their individual influence by exerting greater control over corporate lobbying and political activity. An Oxfam analysis of 182 of the largest US public corporations found that they spent a collective \$746 million on lobbying in 2022, an average of \$4.1 million per company. Studies have found that corporate lobbying can generate financial returns far greater than the amount spent. Oxfam found that, from 2008 to 2014, for every \$1 the 50 largest US public companies spent on lobbying, they received \$130 in tax breaks and more than \$4,000 in federal loans, loan guarantees, and bailouts.

The neoliberal policies embraced by powerful corporations and the ultrarich have not only increased economic inequality but have also eroded the critical civic and democratic institutions that act as checks on their political power.²⁴ The strength of trade unions has declined across nearly all countries in recent decades, with corporations fighting to further curtail workers' rights.²⁵ The state itself has also been weakened, as across various countries, public services essential to reducing inequalities have been subject to austerity or placed under corporate control through privatization.²⁶

Extreme inequality is, consequently, both a cause and effect of a movement toward global oligarchy, broadly defined here as the ability of the ultrawealthy to shape political decision-making in ways that increase their wealth.²⁷ Oligarchic power ultimately derives from wealth, and thus its concentration is a prerequisite for its exercise. This power is directed toward the defense of that wealth, perpetuating the inequality that enables it.²⁸ Understood in this way, the movement toward oligarchy is not a problem confined to a handful of states. Democracies are afflicted, as the ultrarich — often through the powerful corporate interests that act on their behalf — can tilt policymaking in their favor at the expense of the majority. Nor is the movement toward oligarchy confined by national borders. It is global, impacting political decision-making within countries and at the international level.

THE MOVEMENT TOWARD GLOBAL OLIGARCHY UNDERMINES EQUITABLE INTERNATIONAL COOPERATION

A focus on the movement toward global oligarchy reveals that much of the discourse surrounding the crisis of multilateralism — which centers largely on rising geopolitical tensions between great powers — is incomplete.²⁹ The crisis of multilateralism is actually not new at all. Enabled by rich nations, the ultrawealthy individuals and corporations they control that benefit from and perpetuate extreme inequality have long impeded international efforts to create a more equitable society, especially those

led by Global South countries.³⁰ Initiatives such as the New International Economic Order (NIEO), which looked to reshape the international trade and monetary systems to close the "widening gap between the developed and the developing countries," were supplanted by a neoliberal development regime that places private profit over social need.³¹ Throughout the 1980s and 1990s, international institutions were crucial in establishing — and often imposing — a neoliberal form of globalization on various Global South countries, providing outsized gains to a mostly Northern ultrarich class.³² The tensions inherent in the inequitable neoliberal order now undermine the very multilateral institutions that helped enable it, as the vast resources of the ultrawealthy continue to impede attempts to forge more equitable multilateral solutions to global challenges.³³

The movement toward global oligarchy ultimately perpetuates neocolonial relationships, shaping policy in ways that further increase the wealth of ultrarich individuals, mostly in the Global North, at the expense of the Global South.³⁴ Including debt repayment, profit remittances, and illicit financial flows, Global South countries as a whole transfer more financial resources to foreign capital in rich countries than they receive, a pattern dating back to the colonial era.³⁵ Despite being home to 79% of the world's population, Global South countries own just 31% of global wealth.³⁶

Though ultrawealthy individuals in the Global South can themselves benefit from this colonial pattern of resource extraction, nearly two-thirds of all billionaires and three-quarters of the world's billionaire wealth is located in the Global North.³⁷ In addition to directly shaping policy in wealthy countries, the ultrawealthy and powerful corporations can use their influence over rich countries to attempt to shape global rules in their interest, often at the expense of low- and middle-income countries. Consequently, by acting in the interest of the ultrawealthy and corporations in their countries, both domestically and internationally, rich countries can themselves facilitate the movement toward global oligarchy, fomenting a divide that undermines equitable solutions to global problems.

The following sections provide three examples of how the interconnection of extreme wealth inequality, corporate power, and political influence undermines international cooperation and preserves an inequitable status quo. Powerful corporations — working on behalf, and often at the behest, of the ultrarich — have fought global tax reform, cemented a regime of vaccine apartheid, and exacerbated a global debt crisis.

These examples are intended to be illustrative, not exhaustive, and these dynamics animate global politics in multiple areas. Indeed, the failure to adequately respond to the threat of climate change provides a clear additional example of how the undue influence of the ultrarich and corporations can impede multilateral solutions to critical global issues. The profits of the ultrawealthy come at the cost of a warming planet. Not only do the ultrarich disproportionately drive emissions — the CO2 emissions of the top 1% exceed that of the poorest two-thirds of the world, or five billion people — they are also disproportionately invested in the companies driving climate breakdown.³⁸ Billionaire investments in polluting industries are double the average for the S&P 500.³⁹ From campaign donations, media influence, lobbying, the revolving door between extractive industries and governments, and control over investment, fossil fuel corporations and their ultrawealthy owners work to maintain their profits by impeding urgently needed efforts to reduce emissions.⁴⁰ The imbalance of power is on display in

yearly climate negotiations. During COP26 climate talks in 2021, there were over 500 fossil fuel lobbyists present, more than the combined delegations of eight countries — including Pakistan, Bangladesh, the Philippines, and Mozambique — that have been severely impacted by climate change.⁴¹ Of the 34 billionaire delegates at COP28, at least one-quarter made their fortunes from highly polluting industries such as petrochemicals, mining, and beef production.⁴²

As with climate change, for each issue detailed below, there is pervasive corporate influence over multilateral decision-making. But as discussed above — and as the following examples illustrate — the ultrarich not only benefit from corporate action, but also, to an underappreciated extent, direct it. These linkages between the concentration of wealth, corporate power, and political influence impede international cooperation. While poorer countries are most affected by the consequences of extreme inequality, the movement toward global oligarchy ultimately harms the vast majority of people in both the Global South and North.

2. POWERFUL CORPORATIONS IMPEDE MULTILATERAL TAX REFORMS

Powerful corporations and ultrawealthy individuals have shaped a tax system that favors the rich at the expense of the rest. They use complex mechanisms and bevies of lawyers to pay as little as possible, depriving governments of critical resources. Moreover, decades of lobbying and pressure have created a "race to the bottom," with destructive inter-country competition for investment driving down taxes on corporations and wealthy individuals worldwide.⁴³ This dynamic traps countries in a prisoner's dilemma, in which the ultrawealthy and multinational corporations are the jailers.⁴⁴ International cooperation can allow countries to break free, but corporate interests work to prevent any form of cooperation that poses a threat to their shareholders' profits. Exploiting divisions between wealthy and poorer states, they influence multilateral tax negotiations and impede efforts to ensure all countries can generate needed revenues.

POWERFUL CORPORATIONS AND THE ULTRAWEALTHY DRIVE A GLOBAL RACE TO THE BOTTOM ON TAXES

Wealthy individuals and powerful corporations use their disproportionate influence to tilt the tax code in their favor, using lobbying and the threat of withholding investment to create a "race to the bottom" that minimizes the amount they pay. 45 Because of falling individual tax rates and the aggressive use of tax avoidance strategies, ultrawealthy individuals often have low effective tax rates that, in some countries, even approach 0%. 46 Corporate tax rates have also fallen worldwide since 1980, with the benefits accruing primarily to wealthy shareholders. 47 The current system allows the ultrawealthy to not only increase their fortunes, but also perpetuate them. Inheritance taxes have fallen across rich countries, and nearly half of the world's billionaires live in countries with no inheritance taxes on wealth passed to direct descendants. 48 These regressive tax cuts have been justified by promises of economic growth and jobs, but a

recent review of 50 years of such cuts across 18 countries found that those promises never materialized. Rather, the only impact was increased inequality.⁴⁹

High-income countries lose substantial revenue from tax avoidance, but given their much smaller budgets and higher reliance on corporate taxes, inequitable tax systems have a particularly pernicious impact on countries in the Global South. The aggressive use of tax havens — many of which were constructed by Northern bankers, lawyers, and consultants to allow British and French settlers in the Caribbean and across Africa to shield their wealth from decolonization — continue, in combination with other tax dodging strategies, to extract needed resources from Global South economies. The Tax Justice Network conservatively estimates that tax abuse by individuals and corporations costs lower-income countries \$47 billion annually, equivalent to nearly half their combined public health budgets.

POWERFUL CORPORATIONS UNDERMINE INTERNATIONAL TAX COOPERATION

International cooperation can end the race to the bottom that enables rich individuals and large corporations to profit while depriving governments of needed resources to provide quality public services and respond to the climate crisis. But since such initiatives began in the 1920s at the League of Nations, powerful corporations and their rich owners have worked to influence multilateral tax negotiations and oppose efforts to crack down on tax avoidance.⁵² Today, they continue seeking to impede efforts that could restrict their ability to avoid taxation, intensifying divisions between the Global South and North.

Though it could have been a meaningful first step toward ensuring the fair taxation of multinational corporations, the OECD Inclusive Framework on Base Erosion and Profit Sharing (BEPS), created under the G20's mandate, fell well short of fully realizing this potential. In no small part, this failure was due to rich countries — which had more capacity to influence the process — prioritizing the interests of major corporations.⁵³ In October 2021, around 140 countries and jurisdictions participating in the framework agreed to a set of measures intended to reduce corporate profit shifting and tax avoidance by instituting a global minimum corporate tax and reallocating taxing rights among countries. However, Global South countries were unable to effectively participate in negotiations to the same extent as predominately rich OECD member states.⁵⁴ The process was ultimately dominated by the interests of powerful countries, as non-OECD members were largely unable to contribute to background work that ultimately set the agenda for negotiations.⁵⁵ Moreover, to even become members of the inclusive framework, countries must agree to a set of standards largely developed only by OECD member states.⁵⁶ It is little surprise that half of African countries were not part of negotiations over the OECD tax deal.⁵⁷

There are also concerns about corporate influence over OECD decisions as well as a "revolving door" between the organization and the private sector.⁵⁸ One study analyzing submissions to the OECD during the drafting of tax standards developed prior to the inclusive framework concluded that businesses were able to "influence the content of tax rules despite their obvious bias."⁵⁹ It found evidence that specific policy proposals from business groups had more influence on the OECD than those from civil

society organizations, who mostly supported stronger measures to address corporate tax avoidance. ⁶⁰ Negotiations concerning the inclusive framework itself were far from transparent, hindering public scrutiny to the advantage of powerful lobby groups. ⁶¹

Ultimately, the negotiations resulted in an agreement that was diluted to the benefit of multinational corporations, risking the continuation of large-scale corporate tax dodging and providing especially little benefit to the Global South. ⁶² The OECD framework's "Pillar Two" global minimum corporate tax rules contain carveouts that enable harmful tax competition to continue, and the minimum tax rate of 15% is well below the 20%-30% recommended by the UN Financial Accountability, Transparency and Integrity Panel. ⁶³ The framework's "Pillar One" rules on profit allocation only impact a small handful of corporations, such that low- and lower-middle-income countries stand to generate revenues amounting to just 0.026% of their GDP. In fact, some of these countries may lose roughly the same amount of revenue through Pillar One's prohibition on digital services taxes as they collect from its new taxing rights. ⁶⁴ Moreover, profits from regulated financial services are exempt from the OECD tax rules, a carve-out that has been attributed to political lobbying by wealthy countries with large banking and financial sectors, especially the United Kingdom. ⁶⁵

The dissatisfaction with the OECD process sparked new multilateral efforts to make the global tax system fairer. Brazil has, under its leadership at the G20, succeeded in setting an international agenda on taxing the ultrawealthy, and African countries have spearheaded a successful push to initiate a UN tax convention that would, for the first time, create a truly inclusive, democratic, and transparent forum for international tax negotiations. But there are already signs that rich countries are once again aligning with the interests of corporations and the ultrawealthy rather than those of the majority in both their own countries and the Global South. Wealthy countries have so far not supported the UN tax convention, and in negotiations over the terms of reference for the convention, they attempted to dilute the text, fighting the inclusion of references to human rights, fairness, equity, and progressive domestic resource mobilization.⁶⁶

3. PHARMACUETICAL CORPORATIONS IMPEDE MULTILATERAL EFFORTS TO STRENGTHEN GLOBAL PUBLIC HEALTH

Large drug corporations intensely lobbied to shape international intellectual property law, ensuring that it benefits their shareholders rather than the broader public. By granting monopoly rights to pharmaceutical corporations, international intellectual property rules enabled corporations to increase their profits by restricting the supply of potentially lifesaving medications and resisting efforts to transfer technology. As the Covid-19 pandemic vividly illustrated, this power has global consequences, undermining public health in both wealthy and lower-income countries. Drug corporations lobbied to block proposals to waive intellectual property protections during the Covid-19 pandemic, and they remain opposed to multilateral initiatives that aim to increase the supply of vaccines and treatments for future pandemics.

DRUG CORPORATIONS SHAPE THE GLOBAL INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY REGIME TO THEIR BENEFIT

Globally, large pharmaceutical corporations have shaped the international intellectual property regime to benefit their shareholders by preserving the ability to reap outsized profits from lifesaving medications.⁶⁷ Before the mid-1990s, countries could set their own patent rules, with some limiting the ability of drug corporations to obtain monopoly manufacturing rights.⁶⁸ Pharmaceutical corporations lobbied to change this and were a driving force behind the 1995 World Trade Organization Agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property (TRIPS), which established a global framework that effectively required all countries to adopt corporate-friendly patent laws.⁶⁹

This intellectual property regime increases costs and limits access to medicines across both lower- and high-income countries. ⁷⁰ But its negative impacts are most harshly felt by countries in the Global South, which bear the brunt of "artificial rationing," where pharmaceutical corporations keep drug costs — and thus profits — high by limiting generic manufacturing while simultaneously failing to invest in research and development for priority diseases in the Global South deemed less profitable. ⁷¹ Pharmaceutical corporations fight to preserve their patent-granted monopoly rights and have weaponized the patent regime, including the TRIPS framework, against countries trying to address public health emergencies, including, notoriously, in South Africa during the AIDS epidemic. ⁷²

Powerful drug corporations oppose measures that would reduce drug costs despite the fact that they also frequently lobby governments for lucrative tax breaks and subsidies. By some estimates, public bodies fund 33% to 67% of drug corporations' upfront research and development costs.⁷³ Thus, in many cases, pharmaceutical corporations effectively force the public to "pay twice," first through tax breaks and subsidies, then through high prices.⁷⁴

DRUG CORPORATIONS UNDERMINE EFFORTS TO PREVENT VACCINE APARTHEID

During the Covid-19 pandemic, drug corporations sought to maximize shareholder profits by opposing waivers to the monopoly rights granted to them under TRIPS.⁷⁵ In 2021 alone, large pharmaceutical corporations and lobby groups spent €15 million lobbying in the EU and over \$360 million in the US.⁷⁶ According to a report by *Politico* and the *Bureau of Investigative Journalism*, corporations even threatened to withdraw investments from countries — including Indonesia and Belgium — if they supported a waiver of TRIPS protections for Covid-19 vaccines.⁷⁷ Such efforts were successful, allowing corporations to maintain their monopoly on vaccine production during the height of the pandemic. The lobbying of large drug corporations ultimately contributed to vaccine apartheid, where countries were able to hoard vaccines while preventing other capable producers in the Global South from manufacturing doses and increasing the available supply for lower-income countries.⁷⁸

OXFAM MEDIA BRIEFING

The failure to prevent vaccine apartheid had global consequences. According to one study, more equitably sharing vaccines would have decreased global Covid-19 mortality by 13.3% from 2020 through 2021 — with a 39% decrease in low-income countries — preventing as many as 1.3 million deaths worldwide. Another study found that, between December 2020 and December 2021, 200,000 deaths could have been averted in low-income countries had World Health Organization (WHO) vaccination targets been achieved. Moreover, lack of access to vaccines and treatment contributed to the emergence of new variants, prolonging the pandemic worldwide.

Despite drug company opposition, in June 2022, wealthy countries finally agreed to a very limited TRIPS waiver for Covid-19 vaccines. But the waiver came too late, as agreement was only reached after worldwide vaccine demand had sharply fallen. But Moreover, the waiver was far more limited than the one initially proposed by South Africa and India. Crucially, it did not address access to the manufacturing expertise and technology needed to more effectively expedite vaccine production, nor did it cover access to potentially lifesaving antiviral treatments, where, if agreed, it would have likely had a more positive impact. Befforts to address these defects by expanding the TRIPS waiver are opposed by pharmaceutical corporations, as are national efforts to allow generic treatment manufacturing. Albert Bourla, the CEO of Pfizer, for instance, described the call to share Covid-19 vaccine technologies as "dangerous nonsense."

Pharmaceutical corporations remain opposed to reforms to the intellectual property regime that could help ensure more equitable responses to future pandemics, an especially urgent task given the rapid spread of mpox. As the consequences of vaccine apartheid during the Covid-19 pandemic make clear, pandemic preparedness is a "global public good." Everyone — including those in rich countries — benefits from the widespread availability of vaccines, treatments, and diagnostics. But pharmaceutical corporations have an interest in treating them as scarce commodities. In 2021 alone, the sale of Covid-19 vaccines generated \$50 billion in net profit for the seven largest producers, with net profit margins for Covid-19 vaccines greatly exceeding what is typical for the pharmaceutical industry. That year, vaccine manufacturer Pfizer paid out \$8.7 billion in shareholder dividends. These massive profits — subsidized with public money and driven by monopoly-granting patent rights — benefit the ultrawealthy. The pandemic created at least 40 new billionaires, who amassed fortunes from their ownership of companies involved in developing vaccines, tests, personal protective equipment, and treatments for Covid-19.

To protect these outsized returns in future pandemics, drug corporations are lobbying to shape negotiations over a WHO pandemic treaty, opposing measures that would make vaccines and treatments more accessible. ⁹¹ In particular, they have opposed proposals from the Global South to more equitably share treatments, including those developed with pathogen data provided by Global South countries themselves. ⁹² Such lobbying contributes to divisive "vaccine nationalism" that not only enables wealthy shareholders of Northern drug corporations to profit from resources appropriated from the Global South, but also undermines public health for everyone. ⁹³

4. PRIVATE CREDITORS EXACERBATE THE GLOBAL DEBT CRISIS

Powerful corporations play an increasingly substantial role in development financing, exacerbating a global debt crisis that has created a "debtocracy" that effectively forces countries to prioritize debt repayment over critical societal investments. ⁹⁴ Although there are geopolitical obstacles to solving the debt crisis, powerful private interests make reaching a sustainable solution more difficult. Over half of the external debt in low- and middle-income countries is now owed to private creditors, who often charge high and volatile interest rates. This increased prevalence of profit-motivated private creditors complicates the process of restructuring debt, and in some cases, private lenders work to actively impede multilateral debt relief efforts. Since wealthy individuals own more financial assets, including sovereign debt, debt service payments by cash-strapped Global South governments to private creditors benefit the rich disproportionately.

DEBT-DISTRESSED COUNTRIES ARE INCREASINGLY BEHOLDEN TO PRIVATE CREDITORS

The external shocks of the Covid-19 pandemic, climate change, the war in Ukraine, and the global rise in interest rates have caused the already precarious budgetary situation of many poorer countries to further deteriorate. As a result, already unsustainable debt burdens are approaching crisis levels in many countries, especially in the Global South, forcing governments to prioritize repayment over all other concerns, a phenomenon referred to as "debtocracy." One recent analysis found low-income countries spent nearly 40% of their annual budgets on debt service, over 60% more than on education, health, and social protection combined. A report analyzing 42 Global South countries found that debt service spending in 2023 was, on average, 12.5 times greater than climate adaptation spending. Without fiscal space to make needed investments in their own populations, these countries are trapped in an endless cycle of debt, often taking out new loans to service previous ones.

Various factors contribute to the debt crisis, including harmful loan conditionalities imposed by International Financial Institutions (IFIs) and a lack of sufficient aid from rich countries. ¹⁰⁰ But an often-underappreciated driver of sovereign debt distress is the increased prominence of private creditors. ¹⁰¹ Insufficient development assistance has effectively forced countries to turn to private lenders for needed resources. ¹⁰² In 1970, the UN General Assembly adopted a resolution calling for rich countries to provide at least 0.7% of their gross national incomes in development aid. ¹⁰³ In the decades since, wealthy countries have underpaid low-and middle-income countries by \$6.5 trillion. ¹⁰⁴ Currently, over half of the external debt of low- and middle-income countries is owed not to governments or multilateral institutions (referred to as official creditors), but to private lenders such as banks and hedge funds. ¹⁰⁵

This shift has exacerbated the debt crisis, further entrenching "debtocracy." Compared with official creditors, private entities issue debt with shorter maturities and higher, more volatile interest rates. 106 Moreover, when facing economic uncertainty, private

creditors often "flee to safety," protecting their profits by reducing lending to governments when they are most in need of additional resources. 107 Recent economic instability has triggered such a resource flight. In 2022, Global South countries paid their external private creditors — many of which are located in the Global North — nearly \$90 billion more than they received in disbursements. 108

PRIVATE LENDERS COMPLICATE INTERNATIONAL DEBT RELIEF EFFORTS

The presence of private creditors has exacerbated the already difficult task of reaching a sustainable multilateral solution to the debt crisis. Private lenders have interests that diverge from those of official creditors, leading to delays and uncertainty during debt restructuring. ¹⁰⁹ A recent study found that, compared to official creditors, private lenders grant substantially less sovereign debt relief to countries, with the discrepancy largest for poorer countries. ¹¹⁰

Moreover, in certain instances, private creditors have refused to participate in multilateral debt relief efforts. For instance, according to the World Bank, just one private creditor participated in the G20's Debt Suspension Service Initiative (DSSI) that aimed to preemptively ease the distress of highly indebted countries during the Covid-19 pandemic. Private lender participation in the DSSI was voluntary, but rather than work with the international community, private creditors argued that participation would reduce profits, violating the fiduciary duty they owe to their investors. In a letter to the G20, they further argued that granting debt relief would lead to higher interest rates or investments being withdrawn. Private credit rating agencies even threatened to downgrade poorer countries if they participated in the initiative. Similar difficulties coordinating with private creditors is delaying other debt relief initiatives, such as the Common Framework for Debt Treatments agreed to by major creditor countries.

Some private creditors also impede multilateral debt relief through "holdout litigation." This practice is driven in significant part by the emergence of private "vulture funds," corporations that buy distressed sovereign debt at an often-steep discount and exploit legal mechanisms to get repaid the debt's full value, even when relief has been provided by official creditors. 116 A handful of extremely wealthy individuals have amassed substantial fortunes from this practice, which can generate returns on investment of between 300%-2000%. 117 These outsized profits are extracted not only at the expense of debtor countries, but also of creditor countries that provide debt relief. 118

There have been recent domestic efforts to crack down on vulture funds' ability to reap such outsized gains from poor countries. During the 2023-2024 legislative session, New York State introduced a bill that would force private creditors to participate in sovereign debt restructurings to the same extent as governments, thereby facilitating multilateral debt relief and saving public money. 119 Investors, however, have opposed the bill. Ultimately, then, similar to tax and vaccines, powerful corporations are a factor

impeding the international community's ability to reach an equitable resolution to the global debt crisis. The result maintains a status quo that disproportionately benefits the ultrawealthy at the expense of the Global South and, often, ordinary people in the North. 120

5. SOLIDARITY IS THE SOLUTION TO GLOBAL OLIGARCHY

The movement toward global oligarchy depends on the preservation of extreme inequality. As they did with historical efforts like the NIEO, the forces that benefit from this inequality undermine inclusive multilateral efforts to combat global challenges because they understand the threat equitable international cooperation poses to their interests. Ongoing multilateral initiatives on tax, global public health, and sovereign debt are three areas which provide the opportunity for the international community to reduce extreme economic inequality and work toward more just economies and societies. But success will require all countries — both in the Global North and Global South — to realize that they have a common interest in tackling extreme concentrations of wealth that distort multilateral processes in ways that disproportionately benefit the wealthiest. Solidarity can reverse the movement toward global oligarchy.

A solidarity-based multilateralism should take inspiration from current and past examples of South-led global cooperation. The central demands of the NIEO in 1974 — including sovereignty over resources, debt relief, technology transfer, and corporate regulation — are as relevant now as they were fifty years ago. ¹²¹ Technology transfer is essential to breaking the monopoly of Northern pharmaceutical corporations, ¹²² and reasserting sovereignty is essential to stopping the extraction of resources — through debt and tax dodging — out of poorer countries. ¹²³

The Global South is still asserting these demands, including by leading efforts for new global frameworks on tax, pandemic response, and debt. Global South governments and civil society organizations are leading the push for a WHO pandemic treaty with strong provisions on technology transfer and benefit sharing, 124 a UN tax convention with ambitious standards on taxing corporations and the rich, 125 and a new international debt architecture that facilitates comprehensive debt restructuring. 126 These initiatives are critical opportunities for the international community to replace division with solidarity, a necessity for addressing other pressing issues such as climate change. 127

Solidarity can prevent large corporations and the ultrawealthy from shaping the global economic system. To forge a more equitable global economy, we need to focus on more than just great power conflicts and realize the status quo is failing the vast majority of ordinary people worldwide. As the declaration of the NIEO recognized, "[T]he interests of the developed countries and those of the developing countries can no longer be isolated from each other. . . ." Rather, the "prosperity of the international

community as a whole depends upon the prosperity of its constituent parts."¹²⁸ Ultimately, a more equitable international order without extreme concentrations of wealth — where corporations pay their fair share, global public health is prioritized, and where all countries can invest in their own people — benefits everyone.

content/uploads/2023/12/3927 RI Tax Advantages of Bigness 202312.pdf.

C.Y. Chang, and H. Hur. (2021). 'Political Consequences of Income Inequality: Assessing the Relationship Between Perceived Distributive Fairness and Political Efficacy in Asia', *Social Justice Research*, 34, 342-372. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11211-021-00371-2.

¹ Based off of data collected by UBS. See UBS. (2023). *Global Wealth Report 2023*. Accessed 9 September 2024. https://www.ubs.com/global/en/family-office-uhnw/reports/global-wealth-report-2023/exploring.html

² See World Inequality Lab. (2021). *World Inequality Report 2022*. p.16, fig.10, p.59, fig.2.6. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://wir2022.wid.world/www-site/uploads/2023/03/D FINAL WIL RIM RAPPORT 2303.pdf.

³ G. Zucman. (2024). *A Blueprint for a Coordinated Minimum Effective Taxation Standard for Ultra-high-net-worth Individuals*. pp.19-20, fig. 4. Report Commissioned by the Brazilian G20 Presidency. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://gabriel-zucman.eu/files/report-g20.pdf

⁴ See Oxfam (2024). *Inequality Inc. Methodology Note.* pp.11-12, table 1.6. Accessed 23 August 2024. https://www.oxfam.org/en/research/inequality-inc.

⁵ Oxfam. (2024). *Inequality Inc. How Corporate Power Divides Our World and the Need for a New Era of Public Action.* pp.11, 27-32. Accessed 20 August 2024. https://www.oxfam.org/en/research/inequality-inc.

⁶ T. Pang et al. (2020). *Study on the Impact of Mergers and Acquisitions on Innovation in the Pharmaceutical Sector.* European Commission Publications Office. Accessed 5 September 2024. https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2777/323819.

⁷ ETC Group. (2022). *Food Barons 2022*. Accessed 5 September 2024. https://www.etcgroup.org/files/files/food-barons-2022-full_sectors-final_16_sept.pdf; S. Wixforth and K. Haddouti. (19 December 2022). *How Big Companies are Profiting from Inflation. International Politics and Society Blog*. Accessed 5 September 2024. https://www.etcgroup.org/files/files/food-barons-2022-full_sectors-final_16_sept.pdf; S. Wixforth and K. Haddouti. (19 December 2022). *How Big Companies are Profiting from Inflation. International Politics and Society Blog*. Accessed 5 September 2024. https://www.ips-journal.eu/topics/economy-and-ecology/how-big-companies-are-profiting-from-inflation-6388/.

⁸ S. Joseph. (4 February 2022). *The Rundown: Google, Meta and Amazon are on Track to Absorb more than 50% of All Ad Money in 2022. Digiday.* Accessed 5 September 2024. https://digiday.com/marketing/the-rundown-google-meta-and-amazon-are-on-track-to-absorb-more-than-50-of-all-ad-money-in-2022/.

⁹ See Oxfam. (2024). *Inequality Inc. How Corporate Power Divides Our World and the Need for a New Era of Public Action*, op. cit., p.11.

¹⁰ S. B. Hager and J. Baines. (2023). *Does the US Tax Code Encourage Market Concentration? An Empirical Analysis of the Effect of the Corporate Tax Structure on Profit Shares and Shareholder Payouts*. Roosevelt Institute. p.6. Accessed 4 September 2024. https://rooseveltinstitute.org/wp-

¹¹ L. Wier and G. Zucman. (2022). *Global Profit Shifting, 1975–2019*. p.1. UNU-WIDER Working Paper. Accessed 5 September 2024. https://www.wider.unu.edu/node/240777; Oxfam. (2024). *Inequality Inc. How Corporate Power Divides Our World and the Need for a New Era of Public Action*, p. 27-28.

¹² Oxfam. (2024). *Inequality Inc. How Corporate Power Divides Our World and the Need for a New Era of Public Action*, op. cit., p.9.

¹³ Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System. DFA: Distributional Financial Accounts. Distribution of household wealth in the US since 1989. Corporate equities and mutual fund shares by wealth percentile group. Q1 2024. Accessed 27 August 2024. https://www.federalreserve.gov/releases/z1/dataviz/dfa/distribute/chart/; see also Federal Reserve of St. Louis, FRED: Federal Reserve Economic Data. Minimum wealth cutoff for the top 0.1% (99.9th to 100th wealth percentiles). Accessed 4 September 2024. https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/WFRBLTP1311.

¹⁴ Oxfam. (2024). *Inequality Inc. How Corporate Power Divides Our World and the Need for a New Era of Public Action*, op. cit., pp.9, 23. In accordance with the definition used by the United States Securities and Exchange Commission, we define principal shareholder as one with a 10% or greater ownership stake. See Oxfam. (2024). *Inequality Inc. Methodology Note*, p.24.

 ¹⁵ Oxfam. (2020). Power, Profits and the Pandemic: From Corporate Extraction for the Few to an Economy that Works for All. p.7 Accessed 6 September 2024. https://www.oxfam.org/en/research/power-profits-and-pandemic.
 16 See D. Birchall. (2022). 'Human Rights and Political Economy: Addressing the Legal Construction of Poverty and Rights Deprivation', Journal of Law and Political Economy, 3(2), 393-416. https://doi.org/10.5070/LP63259636.
 17 See J. A. Winters (2011.) Oligarchy. pp.4-5, 18-20. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; see also Y. Gu and Z. Wang. (2022). 'Income Inequality and Global Political Polarization: The Economic Origin of Political Polarization in the World', Journal of Chinese Political Science, 27(2), 375-398. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11366-021-09772-1; D. Lee,

¹⁸ See generally, e.g., Z. Tashman. (2024). *The Billionaire Family Business*. Americans for Tax Fairness. Accessed 20 August 2024. https://americansfortaxfairness.org/wp-content/uploads/Billionaire-Family.pdf. Cf. Oxfam. (2024). https://americansfortaxfairness.org/wp-content/uploads/Billionaire-Family.pdf. Accessed 21 August 2024. <a hre

¹⁹ See generally, e.g., Z. Tashman. (2024). The Billionaire Family Business, op. cit.

- ²⁰ Oxfam. (2024). *Inequality Inc. How Corporate Power Divides Our World and the Need for a New Era of Public Action*, op. cit., pp. 23-24.
- ²¹ Oxfam. (2024). *Inequality, Made in America*. p.5. Accessed 10 September 2024.

https://www.oxfamamerica.org/explore/research-publications/inequality-made-in-america/

- ²² See, e.g., K. Kang. (2015). 'Policy Influence and Private Returns from Lobbying in the Energy Sector', *Review of* Economic Studies, 83(1), 269–305. https://doi.org/10.1093/restud/rdv029; B. Richter et al. (2008). 'Lobbying and Taxes', *American Journal of Political Science*, 53(4), 893–909. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-5907.2009.00407.x; Alexander et al. (2009). 'Measuring Rates of Return for Lobbying Expenditures: An Empirical Case Study of Tax Breaks for Multinational Corporations', *Journal of Law and Politics*, 25, No. 401. Accessed 5 September 2024. https://hdl.handle.net/1808/11410.
- ²³ Oxfam America (2016). *Broken at the Top: How America's Dysfunctional Tax System Costs Billions in Corporate Tax Dodging*. p.2. Accessed 9 September 2024. https://www.oxfamamerica.org/explore/research-publications/broken-at-the-top/.
- ²⁴ See M. Keune. (2021). 'Inequality Between Capital and Labour and among Wage-earners: The Role of Collective Bargaining and Trade Unions', *Transfer*, 27(1), 29-46, 41. https://doi.org/10.1177/10242589211000588; see also J. Rosenfeld. (2019). *The Cambridge Handbook of U.S. Labor Law for the Twenty-First Century*. Chapter 2: The Consequences of Union Decline. pp.15-20, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; T. Piketty. (2014). *Capital in the Twenty-First Century*. pp.278-79. Cambridge: Harvard University Press; Oxfam. (2024). *Inequality Inc. How Corporate Power Divides Our World and the Need for a New Era of Public Action*, op. cit., pp.41-43.
- ²⁵ J. Visser. (2019). *Trade Unions in the Balance*. pp.9, 15-18. ILO ACTRAV Working Paper. Accessed 16 September 2024. https://www.ilo.org/publications/trade-unions-balance; see e.g., ILO. (11 November 2023). *ILO Refers Dispute on the Right to Strike to the International Court of Justice*. News Release. Accessed 12 August 2024. https://www.ilo.org/resource/news/ilo-refers-dispute-right-strike-international-court-justice.
- ²⁶ Oxfam. (2024). *Inequality Inc. How Corporate Power Divides Our World and the Need for a New Era of Public Action,* op. cit., pp. 40-43.
- ²⁷ See generally J. A. Winters (2011.) *Oligarchy*, op. cit., p.7; see also Nick Galasso. (30 April 2015). *Extreme Inequality and Oligarchy*. *Oxfam America Politics of Poverty*. Accessed 23 August 2024. https://politicsofpoverty.oxfamamerica.org/extreme-inequality-and-oligarchy/.
- ²⁸ See J. A. Winters (2011.) Oligarchy, op. cit., p.7.
- ²⁹ See, e.g., T. N. Pinto. (30 March 2022). *The failures of multilateralism. GIS Reports.* Accessed 13 August 2024. https://www.gisreportsonline.com/r/multilateralism-crisis/; R. D. Blackwill (13 June 2024). *World order is in a downward spiral. Council on Foreign Relations.* Accessed 13 August 2024. https://www.cfr.org/article/world-order-downward-spiral
- ³⁰ See, e.g., Tax Justice Network. (2023). *State of Tax Justice 2023*, p.17. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://taxjustice.net/reports/the-state-of-tax-justice-2023/.
- ³¹ See generally UNGA. (1974). Declaration on the Establishment of a New International Economic Order. para.3. A/RES/3201(S-VI); see also generally U. Özsu. (2017). *Searching for Contemporary Legal Thought*. Chapter 17: Neoliberalism and the New International Economic Order: A History of "Contemporary Legal Thought". pp.341-42. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; cf. also See G. Moyo. (2024). *Africa in the Global Economy: Capital Flight, Enablers, and Decolonial Responses*. pp.12-13, 47-48, 95. Cham: Springer.
- ³² World Inequality Lab. (2021). *World Inequality Report*, p.61, fig.2.10, pp.151, 170, 173; G. Moyo. (2024). *Africa in the Global Economy: Capital Flight, Enablers, and Decolonial Responses*, op. cit., pp.12, 47-48, 128; W. Bello (Spring 2021). *The Rise and Fall of Multilateralism. Dissent*. Accessed 20 August 2024.
- https://www.dissentmagazine.org/article/the-rise-and-fall-of-multilateralism/; B. Jones and S. Malcorra. (2020). *Competing for Order: Confronting the Long Crisis of Multilateralism.* p.8. Brookings Institute and IE University School of Global and Public Affairs. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://www.brookings.edu/wp-
- content/uploads/2020/10/Competing-for-Order.-Confronting-the-Long-Crisis-of-Multilateralism.pdf ("[T]he multilateral system was, at its core, a mechanism for the West to export liberalism to the developing world. Of course, some countries resented this; but at the time, they had too little power to impede it.").
- 33 Cf. W. Bello (Spring 2021). The Rise and Fall of Multilateralism, op. cit.
- ³⁴ For a discussion of "international financial subordination," see generally, e.g., G. Moyo. (2024). *Africa in the Global Economy: Capital Flight, Enablers, and Decolonial Responses*, op. cit., pp. 83-86; I. Alami et al. (2023). 'International Financial Subordination: A Critical Research Agenda', *Review of International Political Economy*, 30(4), 1360-86. https://doi.org/10.1080/09692290.2022.2098359.
- ³⁵ UNCTAD. (May 2020). Topsy-turvy World: Net Transfer of Resources from Poor to Rich Countries. Policy Brief No. 78. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://unctad.org/system/files/official-document/presspb2020d2_en.pdf; see also N.S. Sylla. (2023). Imperialism and the Political Economy of Global South's Debt. (Research in Political Economy, Vol. 38). Imperialism and Global South's Debt: Insights from Modern Monetary Theory, Ecological Economics, and Dependency Theory. p.208. Leeds: Emerald Publishing.
- ³⁶ See Oxfam (2024). *Inequality Inc. Methodology Note*, pp.9-10, table 1.3.
- ³⁷ Oxfam. (2024). *Inequality Inc. How Corporate Power Divides Our World and the Need for a New Era of Public Action*, p. 21, fig.1; For a discussion of the local wealthy elite in Global South Countries, see generally G. Moyo. (2024). *Africa in the Global Economy: Capital Flight, Enablers, and Decolonial Responses*, pp.141-155.

- ³⁸ Oxfam. (20 November 2023). *Richest 1% Emit as Much Planet-Heating Pollution as Two-Thirds of Humanity.* Press Release. Accessed 9 September 2024. https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/richest-1-emit-much-planet-heating-pollution-two-thirds-humanity.
- ³⁹ Oxfam. (2022). *Climate Billionaires: The Investment Emissions of the World's Richest People*. p.12, Accessed 9 September 2024. https://www.oxfamamerica.org/explore/research-publications/carbon-billionaires-the-investment-emissions-of-the-worlds-richest-people/.
- ⁴⁰ See generally Oxfam. (2023). *Climate Equality: A Planet for the 99%*. Accessed 9 September 2024. https://policy-practice.oxfam.org/resources/climate-equality-a-planet-for-the-99-621551/.
- ⁴¹ Ibid., p.43.
- ⁴² J. Watts. (12 December 2023). *One in Four Billionaire COP28 Delegates Made Fortunes from Polluting Industries. The Guardian.* Accessed 16 September 2024. https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2023/dec/12/one-in-four-billionaire-cop28-delegates-made-fortunes-from-polluting-industries.
- ⁴³ See generally, e.g., Inequality Inc. How Corporate Power Divides Our World and the Need for a New Era of Public Action, p.39; Oxfam. (2023). Survival of the Richest: How We Must Tax the Super-rich Now to Fight Inequality. pp.11-12, figs.4-5, 22, fig.8. Accessed 23 August 2024. https://www.oxfam.org/en/research/survival-richest; Oxfam America. (2023). Tax Wealth, Tackle Inequality. p.9. Accessed 23 August 2024.

https://www.oxfamamerica.org/explore/research-publications/tax-wealth-tackle-inequality/.

- ⁴⁴ Cf. UNCTAD. (2023). *The Impact of International Tax Reforms on Special Economic Zones*. pp.5-6. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://unctad.org/system/files/official-document/diaeinf2023d1 en.pdf.
- ⁴⁵ T. Piketty. (2020). *Capital and Ideology*. p.32, fig.1.7. Cambridge: Harvard University Press; IMF Blog. (15 July 2019). *Corporate Tax Rates: How Low Can You Go*. Accessed 9 August 2024.
- https://www.imf.org/en/Blogs/Articles/2019/07/15/corporate-tax-rates-how-low-can-you-go; For a discussion of corporate lobbying, see Oxfam. (2024). *Inequality Inc. How Corporate Power Divides Our World and the Need for a New Era of Public Action*, p.39; Oxfam America. (2023). *Tax wealth, Tackle Inequality*, p.9.
- ⁴⁶ G. Zucman. (2024). A Blueprint for a Coordinated Minimum Effective Taxation Standard for Ultra-high-net-worth Individuals, op. cit., pp.9-18, fig. 2.
- ⁴⁷ Oxfam. (2023). Survival of the Richest: How We Must Tax the Super-rich Now to Fight Inequality, op. cit., p.11, 4. World Bank. (2022). Poverty and Shared Prosperity 2022. p.169. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://www.worldbank.org/en/publication/poverty-and-shared-prosperity.
- ⁴⁸ Oxfam. (2023). Survival of the Richest: How We Must Tax the Super-Rich Now to Fight Inequality, op. cit., pp.12, 22, fig. 8.
- ⁴⁹ D. Hope and J. Limberg. (2022). 'The Economic Consequences of Major Tax Cuts for the Rich', *Socio-Economic Review*, 20(2), 539-59. https://doi.org/10.1093/ser/mwab061.
- ⁵⁰ See generally V. Ogle, ""Funk Money": The End of Empires, The Expansion of Tax Havens, and Decolonization as an Economic and Financial Event', *Past and Present*, 249(1), 213, 219-228; V. Ogle. (10 November 2020). *Tax Havens: Legal Recoding of Colonial Plunder*. *Law and Political Economy Project*. https://lpeproject.org/blog/tax-havens-legal-recoding-of-colonial-plunder/.
- ⁵¹ Tax Justice Network. (2023). State of Tax Justice 2023., op. cit., pp.13, 25-27.
- ⁵² See Tax Justice Network. (2023). State of Tax Justice 2023, op. cit., p.17.
- ⁵³ See, e.g., A. Hapraz. (2023). 'International Tax Reform: Who Gets a Seat at the Table?', *University of Pennsylvania Journal of International*, 44(4), 1007-64, 1029; https://doi.org/10.58112/jil.44-4.4; J.E. Stiglitz. (3 July 2024). *The International Tax System Is Broken: But the UN Can Fix It If Washington Gets out of The Way. Foreign Affairs*. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://www.foreignaffairs.com/world/international-tax-system-broken.
- ⁵⁴ A. Hapraz. (2023). 'International Tax Reform: Who Gets a Seat at the Table?', op. cit., pp. 1043-53; J.E. Stiglitz. (3 July 2024). *The International Tax System Is Broken: But the UN Can Fix It If Washington Gets out of The Way*, op. cit.; UN Secretary General. (2023). *Promotion Of Inclusive and Effective International Tax Cooperation at the United Nations*. paras.31-46. A/78/235. Accessed 19 August 2024. https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/4019360.
- ⁵⁵ See A. Wisse et al. (2021). *Report on the BEPS Inclusive Framework of the OECD.* Center for Research on Multinational Corporations. pp.15-18. Accessed 5 September 2024. https://www.somo.nl/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/Final-Report-IRSP-SOMO-August-2021.pdf; UN Secretary General. (2023). *Promotion of*
- Inclusive and Effective International Tax Cooperation at the United Nations, op. cit., para.42.
- ⁵⁶ T. M. Ryding. (2022). *Who Is Really at the Table when Global Tax Rules Get Decided?* Eurodad. Accessed 6 September 2024. https://assets.nationbuilder.com/eurodad/pages/2959/attachments/original/1654678825/global-tax-rules-may-2022-final.pdf?1654678825.
- ⁵⁷ Ibid.; J. McCarthy. (2022). A Bad Deal for Development: Assessing the Impacts of the New Inclusive Framework Tax Deal on Low- And Middle-Income Countries. p.11. Brookings Center for Sustainable Development. Accessed 5 September 2024. https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2022/05/Tax-and-Bad-Deal-for-Development_Final.pdf.
- ⁵⁸ See Tax Justice Network. (2023). *State of Tax Justice 2023*, op. cit., p.19; see also M. Kenney. (2024). *Regulatory Capture in International Organizations: The Case of OECD Tax Evasion Regulations*. pp.39-40. Working Paper. ("Even with the most transparent form of stakeholder engagement relative to private meetings or soliciting comments from a small group of firms and associations there are still active firm strategies to increase their influence through frequent commenting and the subsequent development of their reputation."); Tax Justice Network (2024). *Litany of Failure: The OECD's Stewardship of International Taxation*. pp.17-19. Accessed 28 August 28.

https://taxjustice.net/wp-content/uploads/2024/05/oecd_failures_2024.pdf; A. Cobham. (July 26, 2024). Labour

Government Should Reverse the UK's Opposition to the UN Tax Convention. Tax Justice Network. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://taxjustice.net/2024/07/26/why-the-new-labour-government-should-reverse-the-uks-opposition-to-the-un-tax-convention/; see Financial Transparency Coalition. (14 October 2022). FTC Denounces OECD's Relationship with Private Sector Lobbyists and Calls for Urgent Ethics Review. Press Release. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://financialtransparency.org/ftc-denounces-oecds-relationship-private-sector-lobbyists-calls-urgent-ethics-review/; cf. also Oxfam (2014). https://policy-practice.oxfam.org/resources/business-among-friends-why-corporate-tax-dodgers-are-not-yet-losing-sleep-over-316405/.

- ⁵⁹ C. Elschner and I. Hardeck. (2021). 'Assessing the Influence of Different Interest Groups on International Tax Policy: Evidence from the BEPS Project', *Contemporary Accounting Research*, 39(1), 304-38, 333. https://doi.org/10.1111/1911-3846.12722.
- ⁶⁰ Ibid., p.321, appendix G. This study analyzed comments signaling an opinion on the text, as well as those which put forward policy proposals that provided "costly information." For the former, though corporations were less successful on a percentage basis than civil society organization, in absolute terms, more business opinions were reflected in the final output. For policy proposals, business groups were more successful in both relative and absolute terms.
- ⁶¹ Global Alliance for Tax Justice. (21 September 2021). The "Deal of the Rich" Will Not Benefit Developing Countries. Statement. Accessed 20 August 2024. https://globaltaxjustice.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/08/2021-10-08-Read-GATJs-statement-EN-PDF.pdf.
- ⁶² See Oxfam America. (8 October 2021). *OECD Tax Deal is a Mockery of Fairness*. Press Release. Accessed August 20, 2024. https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/oecd-tax-deal-mockery-fairness- oxfam; *Letter by UN Experts to OECD Secretary-General Mathias Cormann*. OTH 145/2023. Accessed 21 August 2024.
- https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadPublicCommunicationFile?gld=28676. Tax Justice Network. (2023). State of Tax Justice 2023, op. cit., pp.18-20; Global Alliance for Tax Justice. (21 September 2021). The "Deal of The Rich" Will Not Benefit Developing Countries, op. cit.; Oxfam. (2024). Inequality Inc. How Corporate Power Divides Our World and the Need for a New Era of Public Action, op. cit., p.39; C. Hallum and S.R. Rodriguez. (29 July 2021). Tax Revolution or Just ... Meh? Equals. Accessed 6 September 2024. https://www.equals.ink/p/taxrevolution-or-just-meh.
- ⁶³ UN High Level Panel on Financial Accountability, Transparency and Integrity. (2021). *Financial Integrity for Sustainable Development*. p.25. Accessed 5 September 2024.
- https://factipanel.org/docpdfs/FACTI Panel Report.pdf; D. Jacobs. (16 August 2021). Are The Global Tax Proposals in The Interests of Low- and Middle-income Countries? Oxfam America. Accessed 5 September 2024. https://webassets.oxfamamerica.org/media/documents/Global Tax Proposals Oxfam.pdf.
- ⁶⁴ Oxfam. (January 2022). The Effect of OECD's Pillar 1 Proposal on Developing Countries: An Impact Assessment, pp.1, 5. Accessed 20 August 2024.
- https://www.oxfamireland.org/sites/default/files/pillar 1 impact assessment v2 25jan2022.pdf.
- ⁶⁵ A. Hapraz. (2023). 'International Tax Reform: Who Gets a Seat at the Table?', op. cit., p. 1029; K. Holton. (30 June 2021). *UK Wins Financial Services Carve-Out from New Global Tax Rules FT. Reuters*. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://www.reuters.com/world/uk/uk-wins-financial-services-carve-out-new-global-tax-rules-ft-2021-06-30/.
- ⁶⁶ See M. Forgette and C. Inge. (5 August 2024). *Convention Clash: A Recap of Week One of the UNTC Terms of Reference Negotiations*. Center for Economic and Social Rights. Accessed 19 August 2024

https://www.cesr.org/convention-clash-a-recap-of-week-one-of-the-untc-terms-of-reference-negotiations/; M.B. Mansour. (16 August 2024). Countries 'Bash Open' Door to Historic Tax Reform at UN. Tax Justice Network. Accessed 19 August 2024. https://taxjustice.net/press/countries-bash-open-door-to-historic-tax-reform-at-un/; see International Chamber of Commerce. (12 July 2024). Comments on the UN Ad Hoc Committee Bureau's Proposal for the Zero Draft Terms of Reference for a United Nations Framework Convention on International Tax Cooperation. pp. 2, 4. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://iccwbo.org/news-publications/news/icc-comments-on-zero-draft-terms-of-reference-for-un-tax-framework-convention/ ("Currently, the zero-draft refers to very broad and vague concepts that, without definition, are difficult to apply and measure for validity over time (e.g., fair, equitable, illicit financial flows, domestic resource mobilization). . . . [W]e reiterate that the formal work on protocols should only commence

- once agreement is reached on the overarching convention").

 67 On the shareholder value orientation of drug corporations, see generally J. Busfield (2020). 'Documenting the Financialisation of the Pharmaceutical Industry', *Social Science and Medicine*, 258 (113096). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2020.113096.
- ⁶⁸ See S. Lazare. (17 December 2023). *Pfizer Helped Create the Global Patent Rules. Now It's Using Them to Undercut Access to the Covid Vaccine. In These Times*. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://inthesetimes.com/article/pfizer-covid-vaccine-world-trade-oganization-intellectual-property-patent-access-medicines.

 ⁶⁹ Ihid
- ⁷⁰ See, e.g., B. Tenni et al. (2022). 'What is the Impact of Intellectual Property Rules on Access to Medicines? A Systematic Review', *Globalization and Health*. 18, Article No. 40, 1. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12992-022-00826-4.
 ⁷¹ Oxfam. (5 February 2021). *Monopolies Causing "Artificial Rationing" in COVID-19 Crisis as 3 Biggest Global Vaccine Giants Sit on Sidelines*. Press Release. Accessed 25 August 25, 2024. https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/monopolies-causing-artificial-rationing-covid-19-crisis-3-biggest-global-vaccine; S. Lazare. (17 December 2023). *Pfizer Helped Create the Global Patent Rules*. *Now It's Using Them to Undercut Access to the Covid Vaccine*, op. cit.

```
<sup>72</sup> See generally N. T. Saito. (2000). 'From Slavery and Seminoles to AIDS in South Africa: An Essay on Race and
Property in International Law', Villanova Law Review, 45(5), 1135-94, 1187-89.
https://digitalcommons.law.villanova.edu/vlr/vol45/iss5/11/; Oxfam. (February 2001). South Africa vs. the Drug
```

Giants A Challenge to Affordable Medicines. Accessed 21 August 2024.

https://oxfamilibrary.openrepository.com/bitstream/handle/10546/620381/bn-access-to-medicines-south-africa-010201-en.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y. For a discussion of pharmaceutical corporations' use of "patent thickets" see R. Cooper. (6 June 2024). How Big Pharma Rigged the Patent System. The American Prospect. Accessed 4 September 2024. https://prospect.org/health/2023-06-06-how-big-pharma-rigged-patent-system/.

73 S. Annett. (2021). 'Pharmaceutical Drug Development: High Drug Prices and the Hidden Role of Public Funding'. Biologia Futura, 72, 129-138, 132. https://doi.org/10.1007/s42977-020-00025-5.

⁷⁴lbid., p.134; M. Boldrin and D.K. Levine. (2008). Against Intellectual Monopoly. p.227. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; see also Oxfam. (2018). Prescription for Poverty: Drug Companies as Tax Dodgers, Price Gougers, and Influence Peddlers. Accessed 16 September 2024. https://policy-practice.oxfam.org/resources/prescription-forpoverty-drug-companies-as-tax-dodgers-price-gougers-and-influe-620548/.

⁷⁵ The People's Vaccine Alliance. (29 July 2021). The Great Vaccine Robbery. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://webassets.oxfamamerica.org/media/documents/The Great Vaccine Robbery Policy Brief.pdf.

⁷⁶ Oxfam Aotearoa. (11 November 2022). *Investigation Reveals Big Pharma's Lobbying Against COVID-19 Intellectual* Property Waiver. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://www.oxfam.org.nz/news-media/media-releases/investigationreveals-big-pharmas-lobbying-against-covid-19-intellectual-property-waiver/; A. Furlog, S. A. Aarup, and S. Horti. (10 November 2022). Who Killed the COVID Vaccine Waiver? Politico. Accessed 21 August 2024.

https://www.politico.eu/article/covid-vaccine-poor-countries-waiver-killed/; Open Secrets. Industry Profile: Pharmaceuticals/Health Products. 2021. Accessed 5 September 2024. https://www.opensecrets.org/federallobbying/industries/summary?cycle=2021&filter=p&id=H04.

- ⁷⁷ A. Furlog, S.A. Aarup, and S. Horti. (10 November 2022). Who Killed the COVID Vaccine Waiver? op. cit. ⁷⁸ A. Kashyap and M. Wurth. (11 March 2021). Rights Key to Tackle Corruption, Inequity in Vaccine Access. Human Rights Watch. Accessed 29 August 2024. https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/03/11/rights-key-tackle-corruptioninequity-vaccine-access; The People's Vaccine Alliance. (November 2022). A Fact-based Case for the Extension of the TRIPS COVID-19 Decision. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://peoplesmedicines.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/Afact-based-case-for-the-extension-of-the-TRIPS-COVID-19-decision.pdf; N. Okonjo-Iweala. (5 May 2021). Remarks on the IP Waiver. Speech by World Trade Organization Director-General. Accessed 25 August 2024. https://www.wto.org/english/news_e/spno_e/spno9_e.htm. ("[W]e need to work with manufacturers to enable them to mobilize existing capacity that is idle to manufacture. We heard from countries like Pakistan, Bangladesh, India, South Africa, and so on, Indonesia, Senegal, that there is some existing capacity that can be turned around in some months ").
- ⁷⁹ S. Moore et al. (2022). 'Retrospectively Modeling the Effects of Increased Global Vaccine Sharing on the Covid-19 Pandemic.' Nature Medicine, 28, 2416-2423, 2417, table S4, S6. (figures assume unchanged behavior) https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-022-02064-y.
- 80 O. J. Watson et al. (2022). 'Global Impact of the First Year of COVID-19 Vaccination: A Mathematical Modelling Study', Lancet, 22(9), 1293-1302, 1300, table 3. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1473-3099(22)00320-6.
- 81 See L. Zigomo. (10 March 2021). Covid Vaccine 'Apartheid' Will Come Back to Haunt Rich Countries as the Virus Spreads, Kills and Mutates in Developing World. The Scotsman. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://www.scotsman.com/news/opinion/columnists/covid-vaccine-apartheid-will-come-back-to-haunt-richcountries-as-the-virus-spreads-kills-and-mutates-in-developing-world-lydia-zigomo-3159199.
- 82 C. Borges. (15 March 2023). TRIPS Waivers and Pharmaceutical Innovation. Center for Strategic and International Studies. Accessed 25 August 2024. https://www.csis.org/blogs/perspectives-innovation/trips-waivers-andpharmaceutical-innovation.
- 83 The People's Vaccine Alliance. (November 2022). A Fact-Based Case for the Extension of the TRIPS COVID-19
- 84 PhRMA. (17 June 2022). PhRMA Statement on the TRIPS Waiver Agreement. Press Release. Accessed 29 August 2024. https://phrma.org/en/resource-center/Topics/Trade/PhRMA-Statement-on-the-TRIPS-Waiver-Agreement; See M. Van Etten. (September 2022). Expanding the TRIPS Waiver Is Unnecessary and Harmful. PhRMA. Accessed 20 August 2024. https://phrma.org/en/Blog/The-dangers-of-expanding-the-TRIPS-waiver.
- 85 Oxfam. (16 November 2021). Pfizer, BioNTech and Moderna Making \$1,000 Profit Every Second While World's Poorest Countries Remain Largely Unvaccinated. Press Release. Accessed 9 September 2024. https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/pfizer-biontech-and-moderna-making-1000-profit-every-second-whileworlds-poorest.
- ⁸⁶ J. Craig. (15 August 2024). *Mpox Never Stopped Spreading in Africa. Now It's an International Public Health* Emergency. Again. Vox. Accessed 4 September 2024. https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/366903/mpoxmonkeypox-africa-continental-emergency-drc-who-clade.
- ⁸⁷ The WHO Council on the Economics of Health for All. (2024). Exploring Innovative Financing Solutions for Pandemic Preparedness and Response. p.6. Insight No. 7. Accessed 20 August 2024. https://cdn.who.int/media/docs/default-source/council-on-the-economics-of-health-forall/who council insight no7 14062024-v.pdf.
- 88 E. de Haan and A. ten Kate. (2023). Pharma's Pandemic Profits. Centre for Research on Multinational Corporations. pp.4, 12. Accessed 4 September 2024. https://www.somo.nl/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/SOMO-17

<u>Pharmas-Pandemic-Profits.pdf</u>;Oxfam. (2024). *Inequality Inc. How Corporate Power Divides Our World and the Need for a New Era of Public Action,* op. cit., p.23.

- ⁸⁹ Pfizer. (2021). Pfizer Reports Fourth-Quarter and Full-Year 2021 Results. Press Release. Accessed 8 September 2024. https://investors.pfizer.com/Investors/Financials/Quarterly-Results/;Oxfam. (2022). *Profiting from Pain: The Urgency of Taxing the Rich amid a Surge in Billionaire Wealth and a Global Cost-of-living Crisis*. p.9. Accessed 6 September 2024. https://www.oxfam.org/en/research/profiting-pain.
- ⁹⁰ G. Tognini. (7 April 2021). *Meet the 40 New Billionaires Who Got Rich Fighting Covid-19. Forbes*. Accessed 6 September 2024. https://www.forbes.com/sites/giacomotognini/2021/04/06/meet-the-40-new-billionaires-who-got-rich-fighting-covid-19/; see also Oxfam. (2022). *Profiting from Pain: The Urgency of Taxing the Rich amid a Surge in Billionaire Wealth and a Global Cost-of-living Crisis*, op. cit., pp.8-9.
- ⁹¹ D. Scott. (28 February 2024). Should Big Pharma Pay Poor Countries for Finding New Diseases? Vox. Accessed 20 August 2024. https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/24084899/new-vaccines-pandemic-treaty-who-pharma-africa.
- ⁹² See ibid.; G. Emmanuel. (23 May 2024). *The Deadline Is Nearly Here. Will the Pandemic Treaty Be Finished in Time? National Public Radio.* Accessed 21 August 2024. https://www.npr.org/sections/goats-and-

soda/2024/05/23/g-s1-319/the-deadline-is-nearly-here-will-the-global-pandemic-treaty-be-finished-in-time.

- ⁹³ Oxfam. (1 June 2024). *Oxfam Reaction to WHO Member States Not Reaching Agreement on Pandemic Treaty.*Press Release. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/oxfam-reaction-who-member-states-not-reaching-agreement-pandemic-treaty; A. L. Phelan and M. Sirleaf. (2023). 'Decolonization and Global Health Law: Lessons from International Environmental Law', *Journal of Law, Medicine, and Ethics*, 51(2), 450-53 451-52. https://doi.org/10.1017/jme.2023.78.
- ⁹⁴ I. Fresnillo. (22 May 2019). *Debt: A Lever of Dispossession. Public Seminar*. Accessed 2 August 2024. https://publicseminar.org/2019/05/debt-a-lever-of-dispossession/; see also G. Moyo. (2024). *Africa in the Global Economy: Capital Flight, Enablers, and Decolonial Responses*, op. cit., pp.83, 91.
- ⁹⁵ UNCTAD. (2024). A World of Debt Report 2024: A Growing Burden to Global Prosperity. pp.3, 15, 17. Accessed 20 August 2024. https://unctad.org/publication/world-of-debt; Oxfam America. (May 2023). New York State Bill Can Help End the Global Debt Crisis. Issue Brief. Accessed 20 August 2024.
- https://www.oxfamamerica.org/explore/research-publications/new-york-state-bill-can-help-end-the-global-debt-crisis/.
- ⁹⁶ See, e.g., I. Fresnillo. (22 May 2019). *Debt: A Lever of Dispossession*, op. cit.; G. Moyo. (2024). *Africa in the Global Economy: Capital Flight, Enablers, and Decolonial Responses*, op. cit., pp.83, 91.
- ⁹⁷ Development Finance International. (October 2023). *The Worst Ever Global Debt Crisis: New Data from Debt Service Watch*. pp.4-5. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://development-finance.org/files/Debt Service Watch Briefing Final Word EN 0910.pdf
- ⁹⁸ Development Finance International. (November 2023). *The Worst Ever Global Debt Crisis:*Putting Climate Adaptation Spending out of Reach. Accessed 5 September 2024. https://www.development-finance.org/files/Debt_Service_Watch_Briefing_Climate_COP28_FINAL_281123.pdf.
- ⁹⁹ R. Mangani. (2022). 'The Political Economy of Debt in Africa: Critical Propositions to Stop the Bleeding', Development 65, 108-15. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41301-022-00352-1; G. Moyo. (2024). Africa in the Global Economy: Capital Flight, Enablers, and Decolonial Responses, op cit., p.92.
- ¹⁰⁰ See e.g., Oxfam. (13 April 2023). For every \$1 the IMF Encouraged a Set of Poor Countries to Spend on Public Goods, It Has Told Them to Cut Four Times More Through Austerity Measures. Press Release. Accessed 12 September 2024. https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/every-1-imf-encouraged-set-poor-countries-spend-public-goods-it-has-told-them-cut.
- ¹⁰¹ For a discussion of how the development finance regime prioritizes private investment, see D. Gabor. (2021). 'The Wall Street Consensus'. *Development and Change*, 52(3), 429–59. https://doi.org/10.1111/dech.12645.
- ¹⁰² UNCTAD. (2024). A World of Debt Report 2024: A Growing Burden to Global Prosperity, op. cit., p.9.
- ¹⁰³ UNGA. (1970). International Development Strategy for the Second United Nations Development Decade. para. 43. A/RES/2626(XXV).
- ¹⁰⁴ E. Seery and D. Jacobs. (11 April 2023). *False Economy: Financial Wizardry Won't Pay the Bill for a Fair and Sustainable Future*. Oxfam. Accessed 6 September 2024. https://www.oxfam.org/en/research/false-economy-financial-wizardry-wont-pay-bill-fair-and-sustainable-future.
- ¹⁰⁵ Oxfam America. (May 2023). New York State Bill Can Help End the Global Debt Crisis, op. cit.; see also UNCTAD. (2024). A World of Debt Report 2024: A Growing Burden to Global Prosperity, op. cit., p.11;
- ¹⁰⁶ L. Merling et al., (April 2024). *The Rising Cost of Debt: An Obstacle to Achieving Climate and Development Goals*. Center for Economic and Policy Research. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://cepr.net/report/the-rising-cost-of-debt-an-obstacle-to-achieving-climate-and-development-goals; see also UNCTAD. (2017). *Debt Vulnerabilities in Developing Countries: A New Debt Trap?* p.24. Accessed 29 August 2024. https://unctad.org/system/files/official-document/gdsmdp2017d4v1 en.pdf.
- ¹⁰⁷ UNCTAD. (2024). A World of Debt Report 2024: A Growing Burden to Global Prosperity, op. cit., p.12.
 ¹⁰⁸ Ibid., pp.11-13, fig.9; see also UNCTAD. (May 2020). Topsy-turvy World: Net transfer of Resources from Poor to Rich Countries, op. cit., pp.2-3. By forcing governments to adopt policies friendly to private foreign investment, financial transfers are just one manifestation of a broader appropriation of real resources, that is, of raw materials and expended labor. See N.S. Sylla. (2023). Imperialism and the Political Economy of Global South's Debt. (Research in Political Economy, Vol. 38). Imperialism and Global South's Debt: Insights from Modern Monetary Theory, Ecological Economics, and Dependency Theory, op. cit. pp.208-10; see also G. Moyo. (2024). Africa in the Global 18

Economy: Capital Flight, Enablers, and Decolonial Responses, op cit., pp.82-83. J. Hickel, M. H. Lemos, and F. Barbour. (2024). 'Unequal Exchange of Labour in the World Economy'. Nature Communications, 15, Article No. 6298. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-024-49687-y.

- ¹⁰⁹ UNCTAD. (2024). A World of Debt Report 2024: A Growing Burden to Global Prosperity, op. cit., p.12.
- ¹¹⁰ M. Schlegl, C. Trebesch, and M.L.J. Wright. (2019). *The Seniority Structure of Sovereign Debt.* National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper 25793. Accessed 13 September 2024.

https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w25793/w25793.pdf.

- ¹¹¹ See e.g., World Bank Group. (10 March 2022). Brief: Debt Service Suspension Initiative: Q&As. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://www.worldbank.org/en/topic/debt/brief/debt-service-suspension-initiative-qas; see also G. Moyo. (2024). https://www.arfam.org/en/topic/debt/brief/debt-service-suspension-initiative-qas; see also G. Moyo. (2024). https://www.arfam.org/en/topic/debt/brief/debt-service-suspension-initiative-qas; see also G. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://www.oxfam.org/en/topic/debt/brief/debt-service-suspension-initiative-qas; see also G. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://www.oxfam.org/en/topic/debt/brief/debt-service-suspension-initiative-qas; see also G. Accessed 21 August 2024. <a href="https://www.
- ¹¹² See, e.g., L. Mosely and B.P. Rosendorff. (2023). 'The Unfolding Sovereign Debt Crisis', *Current History*, 122(840), 9-14, 13. https://doi.org/10.1525/curh.2023.122.840.9.
- ¹¹³ D. Gabor. (2021). 'The Wall Street Consensus', op. cit., p.452.; Institute of International Finance. (22 September 2020). *Letter to G20 Regarding the Debt Service Suspension Initiative*. Accessed 30 August 2024. https://www.iif.com/Portals/0/Files/content/Regulatory/IIF%20Letter%20to%20G20%20on%20DSSI%20Sept%20202
- O.pdf.
 114G. Moyo. (2024). Africa in the Global Economy: Capital Flight, Enablers, and Decolonial Responses, op. cit., p.90; J. Do Rosario. (8 February 2024). Global Creditors Quiz Ratings Agencies over Debt Relief to The Poorest. Reuters.
 Accessed 21 August 2024. https://www.reuters.com/sustainability/sustainable-finance-reporting/global-creditors-quiz-ratings-agencies-over-debt-relief-poorest-2024-02-08/.
- ¹¹⁵ See UNCTAD. (2023). *Reforms to the International Financial Architecture*. Our Common Agenda Policy Brief 6. p.10. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://sdgs.un.org/sites/default/files/2023-08/our-common-agenda-policy-brief-international-finance-architecture-en.pdf.
- ¹¹⁶ Ibid., p.13; see also Oxfam America. (May 2023). *New York State Bill Can Help End the Global Debt Crisis*, op. cit.
 ¹¹⁷ African Development Bank Group. Vulture funds in the Sovereign Debt Context. Accessed 8 September 2024.

 https://www.afdb.org/en/topics-and-sectors/initiatives-partnerships/african-legal-support-facility/vulture-funds-in-the-sovereign-debt-context; K. Gopal and L.D. Stockton. (14 October 2023). *The New York State Legislature Could Help Free the Global South from Crushing Debt. Jacobin*. Accessed 8 September 2024.

 https://jacobin.com/2023/10/new-york-state-legislature-debt-crisis-wall-street-global-south.
- ¹¹⁸ UNCTAD. (2024). *Trade and Development Report 2023*. Chapter V: Realigning the Global Debt Architecture to Work for Developing Countries. p.137. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://unctad.org/system/files/official-document/tdr2023 en.pdf.
- ¹¹⁹ New York State Senate Bill S4747. 2023-2024 Legislative Session. Accessed 4 September 2024. https://www.nysenate.gov/legislation/bills/2023/S4747. Oxfam America. (May 2023). New York State Bill Can Help End the Global Debt Crisis, op. cit.
- ¹²⁰ See UNCTAD. (2023). Reforms to the International Financial Architecture, op. cit., p.3.
- ¹²¹ See U. Özsu. (2017). *Searching for Contemporary Legal Thought*. Chapter 17: Neoliberalism and the New International Economic Order: A History of "Contemporary Legal Thought," op. cit., pp.333-34; UNGA. (1974). Declaration on the Establishment of a New International Economic Order, op. cit., para. 4.
- ¹²² See Oxfam America. (24 July 2023). *Technology Transfer as a U.S. Foreign Policy Priority.* Issue Brief. Accessed 21 August 2024.

https://webassets.oxfamamerica.org/media/documents/OUS_issue_paper_tech_transfer_vaccines.pdf; Oxfam and The People's Vaccine. (13 September 2022). Statement on a New International Instrument on Pandemic Prevention, Preparedness, and Response. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://peoplesmedicines.org/resources/letters/statement-pandemic-prevention/.

- ¹²³ G. Moyo. (2024). *Africa in the Global Economy: Capital Flight, Enablers, and Decolonial Responses*, op. cit., p.161; J. Hickel, M. H. Lemos, and F. Barbour. (2024). 'Unequal Exchange of Labour in the World Economy,' op. cit., p.9. ¹²⁴ Nature. (23 May 2024). 'A Global Pandemic Treaty Is in Sight: Don't Scupper It.' Editorial. *Nature* 629, 727.
- Accessed 14 August 2024. https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-024-01464-z; Public Health on Call (12 August 2024). Why We're Still Waiting for a Pandemic Treaty. Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health. Accessed 21 August 2024. https://publichealth.jhu.edu/2024/is-a-pandemic-treaty-still-possible.
- ¹²⁵ See M.B. Mansour. (16 August 2024). *Countries 'Bash Open' Door to Historic Tax Reform at UN,* op cit.; Public Services International. (29 August 2024). *Brief: UN Tax Convention Talks.* Accessed 30 August 2024. https://publicservices.international/resources/digital-publication/brief-br-un-tax-convention-talks?id=15379&lang=en.
- ¹²⁶ Group of 77 and China. (15 April 2024). Statement on Behalf of the Group Of 77 and China Delivered by Ambassador Adonia Ayebare, Permanent Representative of Uganda to the United Nations, at the General Assembly's High-Level Thematic Debate on Debt Sustainability and Socio-Economic Equality for All. Press Release. Accessed 20 August 2024. https://www.g77.org/statement/getstatement.php?id=240415; See generally See UNCTAD. (2023). Reforms to the International Financial Architecture, op. cit.
- 127 See Global Solidarity Levies Task Force. Accessed 6 September 2024. https://globalsolidaritylevies.org/.
- ¹²⁸ UNGA. (1974). Declaration on the Establishment of a New International Economic Order, op. cit., para. 3.

OXFAM

Oxfam is an international confederation of 21 organizations, working with its partners and allies, reaching out to millions of people around the world. Together, we tackle inequalities to end poverty and injustice, now and in the long term – for an equal future. Please write to any of the agencies for further information or visit www.oxfam.org.

Oxfam America (www.oxfamamerica.org)
Oxfam Aotearoa (www.oxfam.org.nz)
Oxfam Australia (www.oxfam.org.au)
Oxfam-in-Belgium (www.oxfamsol.be)
Oxfam Brasil (www.oxfam.org.br)
Oxfam Canada (www.oxfam.ca)
Oxfam Colombia (www.oxfamcolombia.org)
Oxfam France (www.oxfamfrance.org)

Oxfam France (www.oxfamfrance.org)
Oxfam Germany (www.oxfam.de)
Oxfam GB (www.oxfam.org.uk)
Oxfam Hong Kong (www.oxfam.org.hk)

Oxfam IBIS (Denmark) (www.oxfamibis.dk)
Oxfam India (www.oxfamindia.org)
Oxfam Intermón (Spain) (www.oxfamintermon.org)
Oxfam Ireland (www.oxfamireland.org)
Oxfam Italy (www.oxfamitalia.org)
Oxfam Mexico (www.oxfammexico.org)
Oxfam Novib (Netherlands) (www.oxfamnovib.nl)
Oxfam Québec (www.oxfam.qc.ca)
Oxfam South Africa (www.oxfam.org.za)

KEDV (www.kedv.org.tr)

